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Questions and responses
Many thanks to those parents who were able, at short notice, to meet with the school leadership team, Executive Principal and Chair of Governors. These are the questions asked by parents and we have summarised our responses in order to offer reassurance to parents that we are taking this issue very seriously and doing everything we can to improve outcomes for current pupils.   Many thanks in anticipation of your continued support.   
1. Why were the 2018 results so disappointing?

These results were disappointing as less than the expected number of children achieved the expected standard at the end of Year 6. Since 2016 the expectations of Year 6 have risen year on year and unfortunately our children did not, on this occasion, meet these expectations. Grove has only been a member of the Esprit family since September 2017 and therefore we were not able to impact upon these children as much as we had hoped. 

2. What is the school doing to ensure that this year’s Y6 results are better than last year’s?

The progress and attainment of children in Year 6 is being closely monitored to ensure that all children are making positive improvements. The children are being exposed to past SATs papers throughout the year to ensure that they are familiar with the format of the tests - this will reduce any anxiety. Mrs Morrall, one of our Deputy Principals, will be working closely with Year 6 to provide support. Mrs Morrall is an experienced Year 6 teacher and is also a maths specialist. A gap analysis is being carried out after each assessment that the children complete, which allows teachers to identify specific gaps in learning, this is then used to inform planning and teaching. We are also part of a school improvement funded project which means that we have support from an outstanding school, specialist teachers and a consultant, who are working closely with our staff in Year 6.  In addition, we have bought into a 1:1 tutoring programme for maths for a small group of identified children.  Booster sessions and intervention groups are also in place to offer additional support and guidance.   The performance of current Year 6 pupils is closely scrutinised on a regular basis by the Academy Principal, Executive Principal, Chair of Governors and Chair of Trustees.  Any areas for development are quickly addressed. 

3. How will the school ensure that standards are improved in every year group?

Each of our senior leaders are working closely with year group leaders and teachers – a senior leader has been allocated to each year group. We are working closely with the staff to ensure that planning and teaching fully meets the needs of all children. Formal testing is now in place for all year groups and gap analysis is being used to identify gaps in learning. This is then used to inform future teaching in all year groups to ensure that any areas of need are addressed. Formal testing will take place 3 times a year to support Teacher Assessment.  Coaching support is also in place for planning, teaching and assessment in all yeargroups to ensure that pupils make the best possible progress. 

4. What is the impact on teacher morale and workload?

All of our staff are completely supportive of the improvement journey that we are on at Grove. We are all fully committed to improving all aspects of the school to improve life chances for our pupils. Teacher workload is high on our priority list and is something that we are continually monitoring and working hard to improve. There is a need for rapid change at Grove to bring about the necessary improvements, which means that all of our teachers are working considerable hours over and above the school day.  We are doing everything to ensure that teaching and learning remains our priority and that any changes are communicated clearly and in a timely manner.  We are proud that staff morale is positive and work hard to ensure staff feel valued. Therefore we are ensuring that all staff are well supported and are given time to work together to ensure consistency. Regular and rigorous staff training and development is in place to support improvements and developments.

5. How will the Senior Leaders manage all of their responsibilities if they are all now coaching teachers?

Our senior leadership team will prioritise the improvement of teaching, learning and pupil outcomes.  This will mean that other school improvement priorities cannot be addressed this year, and they will be scheduled for future development. 

6. How is the school ensuring that progress from attainment in infant schools is maintained?

Transition is an area that we are continually working to improve. This year the transition was of the highest standard that it has ever been. However we are very aware that this needs to be improved further and are working closely with staff to ensure that this continues to develop. We will, of course, listen to the views of parents through our parent forum and welcome your opinions of how we can continue to improve transition for our children.

7. How is the school monitored?

The school is continually monitored at all levels. Regular progress review meetings are held with all teachers and every child in every class is discussed.  Leaders at all levels undertake formal teaching observations and check progress in pupils’ books at regular intervals. Governors and trustees meet regularly and hold the Executive Principal and academy principals to account. They also attend observations and review meetings to monitor progress. Deputy Principals meet on a termly basis with governors responsible for monitoring their area of leadership – progress against areas of improvement are discussed and reviewed during these meetings. We are also monitored externally:

· Teaching and learning reviews

· Pupil Premium reviews, 

· SIP (School Improvement Partner) visits

· SSIF (Strategic School Improvement Fund) review meetings 

These take place throughout the year to monitor progress of the school in specific areas – they are carried out by external bodies and focus upon the performance of the academy.   
8. Why should we trust the school leadership team?

Mrs. Carrigan (Grove Principal) has worked closely with Mrs. Moran (Executive Principal – Esprit MAT) for the last 8 years, taking Northwood and Hamilton Infant schools on their journeys to make vast improvements towards becoming good schools with outstanding features.  Mrs. Carrigan has a background in teaching KS2 and advising in English teaching.  Mrs. Moran has been head teacher of a number of schools and has a background in school improvement.  The deputies at Grove have a wealth of experience, including maths, inclusion, behaviour management and safeguarding.  

9. How will parents know what they can support their child with at home with?

Refer to your child’s ‘My Year of Learning’ which was sent home at the end of October, and showed your child’s next targets for improvement in reading, writing and maths. This will be sent home again in February, after our next assessments have taken place.  This will show how your child is performing and will contain their next areas for improvement. If you have any concerns at all, make a note in your child’s communication diary. You can help your child at home by supporting them with their reading, times tables and spellings which are sent home weekly. From 2020 all children will complete a times tables skills test at the end of year 4 where they are expected to know all of the tables up to and including the 12 times table. They will need to be able to rapidly recall all of these facts including division facts. Each week children will be sent home with spellings in line with National Curriculum expectations for their year group. Please support them with learning these as well as completing regular reading at home, including questioning them about what they read. Attendance at parent’s evenings will also support in ensuring that parents are fully informed about their child’s progress and attainment.

10. Why is the school not going to provide as many ‘enrichment’ activities as the infant schools?

In order to make rapid improvements, Grove must focus completely on improving the quality of teaching, learning and assessment, in order to address gaps in pupils’ learning to accelerate progress.  Planning and organising these activities takes a good deal of teacher time which currently needs to be spent on ensuring lessons are effective. Once improvements are seen in reading, writing and maths, we will aim to begin enhancing our ‘enrichment’ activities again. 

11. What should parents do if they are concerned about the progress of their child?

Write a note in your child’s communication diary, in order for the teacher to respond to your concerns. Attend the next parent’s evening (February 2019), and discuss your child’s progress with the teacher; you will receive a copy of your child’s ‘My Year of Learning’ at this meeting. 

12. Will there continue to be a good range of extra-curricular clubs offered to pupils?

Our vision is to provide a broad range of extra-curricular clubs.  However, we are endeavouring to address teacher workload, in-line with national priority to tackle the crisis in teacher retention.  We will aim to source external clubs where possible. 

13. What training are teachers receiving in order to meet the needs of ALL pupils, including those with Special Educational Needs?

A rigorous programme of teacher training is in place, linked closely to the priorities in our School Improvement Plan. We are limited to 5 inset days per year, and 1 after-school training session per week.  Therefore we are prioritising the aspects which will have the biggest impact on raising standards.  During the autumn term, teachers received training on

· Using the new maths scheme Power Maths

· Teaching times tables effectively

· Implementation of a highly structured timetable to focus on reading, writing and maths

· Quality First Teaching

· Using formal tests to assess pupils

· Assessing pupils’ writing

· Assessing pupils’ phonic knowledge

· Assessing pupils’ reading

· Assessing pupils with Special Educational Needs

14. Is it possible to have workshops where parents can find out about how to support their child at home?

We will explore using our website to upload guidance, including video clips to support parents in helping their child to learn.   We will schedule curriculum events for parents to show how best to support their pupils at home. 

15. How will parents be kept informed of the school’s progress in raising standards?

We will schedule further opportunities for parents to meet with senior leaders and the Chair of Governors to review progress. The next session will be held on 28th February 2019, 5.30 – 6.30pm. 
Kind regards,

Mrs Carrigan
Academy Principal
PLEASE UPDATE THE ACADEMY OFFICE IF YOUR CONTACT DETAILS CHANGE
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